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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

WORK MEETING

November 21, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a work session Monday, November 21, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present were Auditor Michelle Norris and Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 8:22 am. 
The work meeting was called for the Commissioners to discuss salary and benefit recommendations which will be given to the Council at the December 5th meeting.  The Auditor’s office has asked for clarification on some positions so the salary and wage ordinance can be prepared for Council approval.
Sheriff Josh Greene was asked to speak regarding positions to which he would like to see an increase.  Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger stated Sheriff Greene had inquired about increases for the cooks and animal control officer.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated the cooks are currently making $13 per hour.  Sheriff Greene stated the cooks have interaction with inmates when serving food.  The department is down to one full-time cook and has been trying to fill the part-time cook position for two years with zero applications.  Sheriff Greene asked if the cooks can be included in the raise to $15 per hour.  There is always one cook who has to take a senior role with managing inventory and ordering.  Sheriff Greene asked if there could be a differential between the senior cook and the other cooks.  The Commissioners agreed to ask that the cooks be raised to $15.60 per hour with a differential of $.50 between the head cook and the other cooks.

Sheriff Greene stated the animal control officer is at $12.50 per hour.  There is money in the animal control officer line left over every year.  Deputy Auditor Wininger states the animal control officer has turned in an average of 400 hours per year.  The budgeted amount is $8,000 per year.  If the animal control officer were increased to $15 per hour at 400 hours per year the amount would still come under budget at $6,000.


Deputy Auditor Wininger stated there is money in the General Fund a part-time cook/janitor that nothing has been spent this year.  In 2021 about $4,000 was spent.  If $15.60 per hour x 32 hours a pay period $12,979.  There is $5,500 in in fund 1175 that could go towards the increases and also money in part-time maintenance line.  Sheriff Greene stated the part-time maintenance position has been advertised at $15 per hour.  Sheriff Greene stated he would be willing to use the part-time cook money or some of the maintenance money if it could be transferred over.  

Deputy Auditor Wininger stated when comparing salary and wages, $15 for cooks versus $15 for office staff is not the same.  The cooks work 80 hours a pay period and the office staff work 75 hours a pay period.  That is a difference of about $2,000 per year.  A cook at $13 and an office worker at $13.75, the cook makes more in take home pay.  When the office staff was converted to hourly from salaried, the wage was so low that the hours needed to be reduced to make a wage the County could get an employee for.  If office staff worked 80 hours per pay period the wage would be at $12.89 per hour.  There have been fourteen office staff leave in the last year, with most being full-time.   

Sheriff Greene pointed out that a lot of employees have been taking second and third jobs in order to make ends meet and stay with the County.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated there are also several people in the Courthouse who have second jobs.


Deputy Auditor Wininger stated she needed this meeting with the Commissioners because she has to prepare the salary and wage ordinance.  She has to go through every single job and make the calculations for wage increases.  There have been several salary changes in the last year and she needs to make sure the salaries are correct.


President George asked Sheriff Greene if he would like a higher wage for the senior cook.  Sheriff Greene responded it would be nice if there was a differential.  Commissioner Roush responded now would be a good time to set the differential, since there is only one cook right now.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated the goal is to set up a differential with most positions so that there is flexibility with the wage.  The Auditor’s office lost someone this year not only because the wage was low, but they were making the same wage after 10 years as someone new who started employment.  Deputy Auditor Wininger asked the Commissioners if they would consider a salary range in the salary and wage ordinance.  For example, instead of listing $15 per hour, state $13-$15 per hour.

  
Deputy Auditor Wininger stated the budget was prepared so that office staff can be raised to $15 per hour with a 4% raise with the exception of the Soil and Water position because she had specifically asked the Council for a different amount.  The custodian was included because he was less than $15 per hour.  Elected officials were also increased by $1.25 based on 80 hours.

Trish McKibben, IV-D Administrator with the Prosecutor’s office, informed the Commissioners the IV-D claims clerk does receive an additional amount per hour from State incident money for work performed for child support cases.  The criminal side gets additional money from one of the prosecutor funds which is not County General money, IV-D nor criminal additional amounts per hour come from the County General fund.  


Deputy Auditor Wininger asked Ms. McKibben about the pay differential between the administrator and caseworker in the IV-D and criminal departments of the Prosecutor’s office.  There is currently a $.41 pay differential.  In the 2023 budget there is no differential.  Deputy Auditor Wininger will follow up with Prosecutor Vincz about the differential.

A discussion ensued regarding starting pay for employees.  Currently all office deputies are paid the same amount regardless of seniority.  After discussion, President George recommended the starting pay for office employees be set at $14.50 and after 90 days it can be raised to $15.00 per hour.  The raise after 90 days can be adjusted based on supervisor discretion up to the $.50 per hour.

Clerk Elect Julie Fifthian asked that part-time employee highest range amount be raised from $13.00 per hour to $15.00 per hour.  The amount paid to an employee would be based on supervisor discretion.  The current range is $7.25 to $13.00 per hour.  The Commissioners were in agreement to recommend to the Council a pay range for part-time employees from $7.25 to $15.00.

Deputy Auditor Wininger stated she would like to explore the possibility of the County hiring interns.  The school currently allows students to participate in intern programs, but most interns expect to be paid.  The County has never been able to budget for interns.  She sees this could be a program in which students could be trained and then funneled in as future employees once the internship is completed.

President George stated that Soil and Water has asked for approval to hire a secretary to replace Teresa Harder who is retiring at the end of the year.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the recommended new hire, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


President George asked about time off benefits.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated 3.125 hours per month are accumulated the first year.  On the first January after hired, an employee gets two weeks of vacation and two weeks of personal time.  The second January the amount of time goes to three weeks of vacation and two weeks of personal time.  The next increase is at year ten of employment, in which vacation increases to four weeks and personal time is two weeks.  The Commissioners agreed to change vacation hours accrued monthly in the first year from 3.125 to a half a day, depending on the work schedule.  Such as, 3.75 hours per month for employees working 75 hours per pay period and 4 hours per month for employees working 80 hours.  These hours discussed do not include EMS or the Sheriff’s Department.  These departments vacation and personal time are configured differently per their policies.  

HR Director Kristie Skees informed the Commissioners there is currently not a policy in place regarding unpaid time off.  At this time, it is at the discretion of the supervisor.  Director Skees stated there should be a policy put in place.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated there are employees who work less than a full schedule that do not take personal time.  These employees would get more than the normal amount of time off because there is no policy stating personal time has to be used if available.  

Deputy Auditor Wininger informed the Commissioners that she had spoke with Marilyn at Thompson’s Insurance regarding the health insurance increase for next year.  Marilyn stated the insurance wanted to increase the rate by 30% but agreed to only increase by 24% based on the County’s longevity with the carrier.  Thompson’s Insurance stated a typical increase would be 13-18%.  Deputy Auditor Wininger is waiting to hear from Thompson’s Insurance regarding more details of the increase and if an HRA can be used.  If the deductible were raised, a HRA could be used to reimburse the employees the amount of the raised deductible, while lowering the overall rate to the County.

President George stated the last time an insurance raised the rate by 20% two years in a row the County shopped for new insurance and switched carriers, which lowered the rate.  Deputy Auditor Wininger asked the Commissioners if they wanted her to shop for a different carrier.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated the worst time to shop is when the claim rate is high.  Thompson’s Insurance is waiting on additional details, but they think a high claim amount is why next year’s rate is high.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated there is no time to shop for new insurance for the upcoming year.  Commissioner George responded that may be something to look into next year.   
Important Dates:


Courthouse will be closed on November 24 and November 25th for Thanksgiving
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:41 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, November 29, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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